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LONGFORD  COUNTY  COUNCIL

COMHAIRLE CHONTAE LONGFOIRT

Minutes of December Monthly Meeting of Longford County Council 

held in the Council Chamber, Aras an Chontae, Great Water Street, Longford on Wednesday, 16th December 2009 at 4.00 p.m.

PRESIDING:
Councillor Peggy Nolan, Mayor.

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Councillors –  Larry Bannon, Paddy Belton, 

Gearoid O Bradaigh, Mick Cahill, Micheál Carrigy, 
Mark Casey, John Duffy, Sean O Fearghaile,  
Donncha Mac Gleannáin, Victor Kiernan, Frank Kilbride, Padraig Loughrey, Luie McEntire, Alan Mitchell, 
Martin Mulleady, P.J Reilly, and Thomas Victory.

APOLOGIES:

Councillors  -  Paul Connell, Mae Sexton and

Barney Steele 

IN ATTENDANCE:             Mr.  Tim Caffrey, County Manager.





Mr. Jack Kilgallen, Director of Services.





Ms. Nora O’Farrell, A/ Director of Services.

Ms. Maeve Killian, A/Head of Finance.





Mr. Terry Rooney, A/Director of Services.                                                 

MEETINGS 

ADMINISTRATOR:
Ms. Anne Lee.
VOTES OF SYMPATHY.

On the proposal of Councillor P. Belton seconded by Councillor D. Glennon, it was unanimously agreed that a vote of sympathy be extended to the family of the late 
Garda Gary McLoughlin, Fenagh, Co. Leitrim who was killed tragically, while on Garda duty.
On the proposal of Councillor P. Belton seconded by Councillor D. Glennon, it was unanimously agreed that a vote of sympathy be extended to the family of the late 

Tom Clyne, Monascallaghan, Moydow.

On the proposal of Councillor P. Belton seconded by Councillor D. Glennon, it was unanimously agreed that a vote of sympathy be extended to the family of the late 

Andy Rogers, Montgomery, Ardagh.

Letter of Support.

On the proposal of Mayor P. Nolan seconded by Councillor F. Kilbride, it was unanimously agreed that a letter of support be sent to Mr. and Mrs. Sperath, Clondra who were assaulted during an aggravated burglary in their home last week.

ADOPTION OF MINUTES.
On the proposal of Councillor G. Brady seconded by Councillor F. Kilbride, 
the Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on the 18th November 2009 were confirmed and adopted.

CORPORATE POLICY GROUP MINUTES.

The Minutes of adopted Corporate Policy Group Meeting held on 21st October 2009, which had been circulated, were noted.
MANAGER’S ORDERS
The County Manager’s Orders, which had been circulated, were noted.

Nomination of four members of Longford County Council and Longford Town Council to the Board of Backstage Theatre.

Councillor D. Glennon referred to the nominations made by Longford County Council and Longford Town Council to the Board of Backstage Theatre.

Inadvertently, five members were nominated and there should only have been four members nominated between the two authorities.

It was agreed that this would be clarified with Longford Town Council.

National Pride of Place Competition.

Mayor P. Nolan stated that The National Pride of Place Competition is an all island competition hosted by Co-operation Ireland under its local authority programme in conjunction with the all island Local Authority Steering Forum. 

This is Longford County Council’s 5th year entering the competition and over the years the Council has had two winners, Rathcline Sustainable Energy Project and the Temperance Hall Committee.
This competition promotes best practice, innovation and leadership in building vibrant sustainable communities that improve the quality of life for all. 

The results of this competition were announced on the 21st November at the National Awards Ceremony, in Newcastle, Co. Down. 

Mayor Nolan stated that she was very proud to say that the East Meets West Women’s Group won in the Integration Category.

Mayor Nolan thanked the Group for their tremendous work and made a presentation to them on behalf of Longford County Council.

ECONOMIC AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT, CORPORATE AND CULTURAL 
SERVICES AND HUMAN RESOURCES:
Draft Arts Development Strategy 2009 – 2014.

Mayor P. Nolan welcomed Mr. Fergus Kennedy, Arts Officer, to the meeting.

Mr. Kennedy stated that the role of the Arts Officer involves the following:-
· Information provision and advice.

· Project Development.

· Financial support.

· Research.

He stated that the purpose of the Arts Development Strategy 2009 – 2014 is:-

· To provide a structure for the Arts Office to deliver its services within the overall framework and policies of the local authority

· To articulate Longford County Council’s strategic priorities for the arts for 2009 – 2014.

· To facilitate greater access and a greater participation in arts and cultural activity in the county.

· To raise the profile of the artists in the community.

· To continue to develop the creative and professional development skill of local artists.

· To forge constructive partnership with other development agencies in the county and nationally.

The strategic provisions are:-

· Strategic Theme 1.

· Enhance the professional and creative capacities of Longford artists.

· Strategic Theme 2.

· Promote access to, and participation in, the arts in County Longford.

· Strategic Theme 3.

· Develop public awareness and appreciation of the value of the arts.

The members welcomed the Arts Development Strategy and complimented Fergus for his work in the Arts office.

Councillor A. Mitchell proposed and Councillor S. Farrell seconded that an annual report be presented to the members on the implementation of the Arts Development Strategy.

The members also congratulated Backstage Theatre Group on winning the All Ireland Confined Section at the All Ireland One Act Drama Finals.
On the proposal of Councillor D. Glennon seconded by Councillor F. Kilbride, it was unanimously agreed to adopt the Draft Arts Development Strategy 2009 – 2014, as circulated to the members.

Draft Corporate Plan 2010 – 2014.

On the proposal of Councillor G. Brady seconded by Councillor D. Glennon, it was unanimously agreed to adopt the Draft Corporate Plan 2009 – 2014, as circulated to the members.

Appointment of Four Persons (2 male and 2 female) to County Longford Vocational Education Committee in accordance with Section 5(1) of the Vocational Education (Amendment) Act 2001 and Regulations.

Election of Two Females to the V.E.C.

Councillor A. Mitchell proposed and Councillor S. Farrell seconded that 

Ms. Mary Toher be appointed to County Longford Vocational Education Committee.

Councillor A. Mitchell proposed and Councillor F. Kilbride seconded that 

Ms. Maura Kilbride-Harkin be appointed to County Longford Vocational Education Committee.

Election of Two Males to the V.E.C.

Councillor A. Mitchell proposed and Councillor D. Glennon seconded that 
Fr. Tom Murray be appointed to County Longford Vocational Education Committee.

Councillor A. Mitchell proposed and Councillor P. Belton seconded that 

Mr. Adrian Farrell be appointed to County Longford Vocational Education Committee.
The Mayor declared Ms. Mary Toher, Ms. Maura Kilbride-Harkin, 

Fr. Tom Murray and Mr. Adrian Farrell appointed to County Longford Vocational Education Committee.
Political Donations.

Political Donations-  Local Elections (Disclosure of Donations and Expenditure ) Act

1999, as amended -  Members of Local Authorities, was noted.

It was noted that completed Annual Donation Statements should be returned to the 

Meetings Administrator before 31st January 2010.

Political Donations  -  Local Elections (Disclosure of Donations and Expenditure ) Act 1999, as amended  -  Third Parties, was noted.

Notices of Motions.

Appointment of Community Development Worker.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor T. Victory and seconded by Councillor F. Kilbride:-     

“That Longford County Council would consider appointing a Community Development Worker to work with people in new private housing estates to help them establish management associations for their estate.”
Ms. N. O’Farrell, Acting Director of Services, stated that Longford County Council currently employs an Estate Manager and a Housing Liaison Officer to work with communities in Council housing estates.  Provision of a similar service for the many private housing estates in County Longford is not considered possible due to the level of resources required to provide such service in any meaningful manner.

While these two employees are within the remit of another Directorate, they are both are fully engaged in their own area.

Proposed Closure of National Irish Bank in Lanesboro.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor S. Farrell and seconded by Councillor M. Casey:-     

“That this Council calls on National Irish Bank to reverse it’s devastating decision to close the Branch in Lanesboro.”

Councillor Farrell requested that the Council seek a meeting with the Chief Executive of National Irish Bank regarding the proposed closure of it’s branch in Lanesboro.

The deputation to consist of the Mayor, the Councillors from the Ballymahon Electoral Area and a member of the Executive of the Council.

Refurbishment of Ballymahon Courthouse.

The Acting Director of Services informed the meeting that the contract for the refurbishment of Ballymahon Courthouse will be signed on the 23rd December 2009.

It is hoped that the work will commence in February 2010 and will be complete before the end of the year.

FINANCE DIRECTORATE.

Public Liability Claims received during October 2009.


It was noted that four public liability claims were received during November 2009.

INFRASTRUCTURAL AND ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES.
Roads.

Notices of Motions.

Meeting with the National Roads Authority.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor P.J. Reilly and seconded by Councillor T. Victory:-

“That a deputation consisting of the Mayor, Councillors, County Manager, Director of Services, Executive Staff and Oireachtas Members request a meeting with the National Roads Authority to discuss the Roads Programme for County Longford for 2010.”

Mr. T. Rooney, Acting Director of Services, stated that he will make contact with the National Roads Authority with a view to organising a meeting early in 2010.

Traffic Flow in Edgeworthstown.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor F. Kilbride and seconded by Councillor M. Casey:-

“I ask that this Council calls on the National Roads Authority to remove the traffic lights at the junction of Main Street and Granard Road in Edgeworthstown and that they replace them with a mini roundabout at that junction.  

Also, to move the existing pedestrian crossing from it’s present position further along the street between Christy Parker’s and John Rawle’s shops.   This matter must be given immediate attention in the interests of Health and Safety and to allow the free flow of traffic in the town.”

Mr. T. Rooney, Acting Director of Services, stated that the traffic signals on the N55 were erected primarily to address issues of pedestrian safety and traffic flow. The installation of a roundabout only option would give rise to serious pedestrian road safety issues. If a roundabout were to be considered it would need adjacent pedestrian signals on each of the three approach roads. This type of installation i.e. pedestrian signals and roundabout is not considered to be as suitable as the current arrangement from pedestrian safety and traffic flow view point.

There is a need for the pedestrian facility at its current location , a survey of the said Rawle/ Parker location will be conducted to assess if there is also a  need for a pedestrian crossing at that location.

Councillor Kilbride requested that a report be prepared  regarding these issues.

Programme to deal with Flooding. 

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Mayor P. Nolan and seconded by Councillor D. Glennon:-

“I ask that this Council put in place a programme to deal with the recent flooding crisis and carry out actions to prevent further flooding within the county”

It was agreed that a Special meeting of the Council be held in January to discuss the issue of flooding.

Mayor Nolan and the members of the Council complimented the staff of the Council for the combined efforts of all the emergency services during the recent flooding.
The members also complimented the farmers in the county who assisted with fodder and transport during that time.

Councillor M. Carrigy proposed and Councillor D. Glennon seconded that a representative from Waterways Ireland be requested to attend the Special Meeting.

Transport Assistance for Flood Victims.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor D. Glennon and seconded by Mayor P. Nolan:-

“Due to recent flooding, residents of Knappogue, Clondra  and other areas have been effectively isolated for over a fortnight. I propose that Longford County Council, in consultation and co-operation with appropriate agencies, put in place a practical transport plan to provide regular and secure transport assistance to such residents in advance of the inevitable future flooding of such locations.”

Councillor Glennon agreed to defer this motion to the proposed Special meeting in January 2010.  
Councillor Glennon requested, if possible, that aerial photographs of the recent flooding in the County be made available to ascertain the extent of the flooding and that the statutory level that the water has to be maintained at in the Shannon River be also known for the meeting.
Prevention/Management of Recurrence of Flooding.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor D. Glennon and seconded by Mayor P. Nolan:-

“That Longford County Council carry out appropriate works to prevent/manage the recurrence of flooding at (i) the western end of Tully lane where it meets the Kilmore -Newtownforbes Road, (ii) at the three residences affected on the cul de sac at the N5 end of the Clonterm Road (iii) at Midara Gardens.”

Councillor Glennon agreed to defer this motion to the proposed Special meeting in January 2010.
Councillor M. Casey enquired if Longford County Council could make a contribution to Lough Ree Sub Aqua club, having regard to the amount of work carried out by the Club during the recent flooding.   Councillor Casey was informed that his request will be considered, in the context of the adopted Budget for 2010.
The County Manager stated that the Council has made submissions to the Department of Transport and the Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government for funding for roads damaged by flooding.
Environment:

Notice of Motion.

Licenses for Solvent Usage.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor F. Kilbride  and seconded by Councillor L. Bannon:-
“That the eight operators in the County who have been given licences by this Council and the EPA under the Solvent Control Act in March 2008 and who have made their businesses compliant have their licences validated until March 2012.”

The Acting Director of Services, referred to the following report which was circulated at the November meeting of the Council which stated that there are currently 8 premises licensed by Longford County Council under the Deco Paints Regulations.  There are also 5 licenses pending.  The owners of another 4 premises have been issued with Warning Letters and enforcement action is being considered in these cases.

The EPA issued Longford County Council with details of 35 premises, all of which were inspected, and the following is the outcome of the investigations:

	No longer in business
	6

	Business doesn’t exist
	2

	No spraying carried out on the premises
	15

	Use other licensed premises for spray-work
	8

	Being investigated/enforcement
	4

	Total
	35




In relation to the sale of paints, there were 7 Autofactors identified by the EPA as selling Deco Paints, and all 7were investigated.  Of the 7 Autofactors, 4 of them sell compliant paints while the other 3 do not sell Deco Paints.

Councillor Kilbride was informed that, in accordance with Deco Paints Regulations, the eight premises licensed by Longford County Council will have to apply to have their licences extended. 
The members of the Council complimented Mr. Rooney for his work as Acting Director of Services since the retirement of Mr. Roger Timlin.

HOUSING, PLANNING AND BUILDING CONTROL POLICY AND EMERGENCY SERVICES.
Planning Applications

The list of Planning Applications which had been received since the November meeting of the Council was submitted and noted.

Update on Cluid Housing Scheme at St. Michael’s Road.  

Mr. J. Kilgallen, Director of Services, informed the meeting that additional information was requested from the Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government.  It is hoped to have this information from Cluid for submission to the Department in early January 2010. 
Quarterly Report on Unfinished Housing Estates.

The meeting was informed that Quarterly Reports on Unfinished Housing Estates will be made available to the members.  These reports will be of a general nature as it would not be prudent to divulge details of the ‘Unfinished Housing Estates’ in public, as this could prejudice subsequent legal action.  

Notices of Motions.

Prevention of Anti-social Behaviour in Housing Estates.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor T. Victory and seconded by Councillor P.J. Reilly:-

“That Longford County Council would consider closing in some alleyways and walkways because they are being used for dumping and antisocial behaviour, and also when taking charge of new private estates will assess the need for walkways and large open green areas between private estates.”

The meeting was informed that all development is subject to Planning, at which stage estate layout is established.  
However, should particular layouts in estates taken-in-charge be deemed to facilitate dumping and anti-social behaviour, the Council in consultation with the owners and residents will use whatever persuasive, legal and physical means available, subject to planning, finance and other resources, to alleviate or eliminate the problem.

Longford-Westmeath General Hospital.

Mayor P. Nolan and the members of the Council expressed concern regarding the proposed closure of wards and a large number of beds at the Longford-Westmeath General Hospital in Mullingar and the provision of Acute Hospital Services.

A copy of a Motion Response which had been listed at a meeting of the Regional Health Forum Dublin-Mid Leinster on the 15th December 2009 was circulated to the members.
Mayor Nolan thanked Councillors Reilly, Brady and Belton for bringing this matter to the attention of the Health Service Executive.
On the proposal of Mayor P. Nolan seconded by Councillor P. Belton, it was unanimously agreed that the Council seek a deputation with Mr. John Bulfin, Hospital Network Manager. 
Christmas and New Year Wishes.
Mayor Nolan wished the members, executive and media a Very Happy Christmas and New Year.
CONFERENCES AND REPORTS FROM CONFERENCES.
On the proposal of Councillor P. Belton seconded by Councillor V. Kiernan, the following Conferences were considered suitable for attendance by members of the Council:

(i) Antrim Tourism Conference.

“Tourism in the 21st Century – A Challenge for All”

29th and 30th January 2010.

Dunadry Hotel, Dunadry, Co. Antrim.

(ii) TJK Conferences Ltd.

“Planning Seminar for Councillors”

29th and 30th January 2010.

Patrick Punch Hotel, Limerick.

(iii) The Institute of Professional Training.

“A Guide to Child Protection”

15th to 17th January 2010.

Silver Tassie Hotel, Letterkenny, Co. Donegal.

(iv) UCC Business Conference.

“2010, Managing Through Adversity”

19th January 2010.

Hayfield Manor Hotel, Cork.

(v) Association of Municipal Authorities of Ireland.

Spring Seminar.

12th and 13th February 2010.

Sligo Park Hotel, Sligo.

(vi) Esperanza Enterprises.

“Equality and Diversity in Modern Day Ireland”

18th to 20th December 2009.

Manor West Hotel Spa & Leisure Club, Tralee, Co. Kerry.
(vii) Pride of Place 2009.

Newcastle, Co. Down,

21st and 22nd November 2009.

(viii) Council Budgets 2010.

Bunclody, Co. Wexford.

27th to 29th November 2009.

(ix) Clare Tourism Conference.

Ennistymon, Co. Clare.

27th and 28th November 2009.

(x) Internet Training Seminar.

Clondalkin, Co. Dublin.

4th to 6th December 2009.

(xi) Conference in Limerick

19th and 20th January 2009.
This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed: _______________

             Anne Lee,

             Meetings Administrator.

Confirmed and adopted at Monthly Meeting of Longford County Council held on the 20th January 2010.

Signed: _______________

             Mayor.
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